SOLANO COUNTY PARK AND RECREATION COMMISSION

  
UNAPPROVED MINUTES OF THE SPECIAL MEETING HELD

WEDNESDAY, October 28, 2009
 County Administration Center - First Floor Hearing Room,

675 Texas Street, Fairfield, California

 

Commission Members Present:
Riddle, Hermsmeyer, Whited, Leong, Alvarez
Staff Present:
Sykes, Tanner-Linné

1. Call to Order and Roll Call

Chair Hermsmeyer called the meeting to order at 5:30 p.m.  Tanner-Linne called roll.  A quorum was confirmed.  

2. Approval of Minutes for July 9, 2009 Meeting 

Motion to approve (Whited), with second (Riddle).  July 9, 2009 minutes approved unanimously.

3. Approval of Agenda

Motion to approve agenda (Leong), with second (Whited).  Approved unanimously.  

4. Chair Announcements and Commissioner Comments 
No announcements. 
5. Review of Grant Programs

A. Staff Recommendation on Conducting a Review of Suisun Marsh Specific Fund (SMSF) Grant Program and Fish and Wildlife Propagation Fund (FWPF) Grant Programs, using ad hoc Grants Review Committee
B. Consider appointments to Grants Review Committee
C. Provide Staff direction to solicit comments about the grant processes
At the August 25, 2009, Board of Supervisor’s meeting, based on several comments from grant applicants, the Board of Supervisors directed County Staff to review the application and evaluation processes for the Suisun Marsh Specific Fund grant program and Fish and Wildlife Propagation Fund grant program, to try to streamline the processes, and to review the “Guidelines for the Kinder Morgan Settlement Funds” (Guidelines), approved by the Board January 22, 2008.   

Based on the Board direction, Staff recommends that the Chair appoint an ad hoc Grants Evaluation Committee, consisting of 3 nominees from the County Administrator’s Office, 2 nominees from the Park and Recreation Commission, and a non-voting Staff member to help facilitate.  The Grants Review Committee would conduct an independent review of comments received from applicants and the general public.  The Grants Review Committee would be tasked with:  reviewing the comments received and reviewing the January 2008 Guidelines and Procedural Guides as required, in order to develop recommended changes to the grant processes to present to the Park and Recreation Commission at the January 14, 2010 Commission meeting.  

The Commission would review the recommendations from the Grants Review Committee, provide staff with direction on changes to make to the Procedural Guides, and make a Commission recommendation for the Board of Supervisors on changes to make to their January 2008 Guidelines for the Kinder Morgan Settlement Funds.  Staff would present the Commission Recommendation at a Board meeting in February 2010.

To begin this process, Staff has solicited nominees for the Grants Review Committee from previous applicants who represented a variety of applicant types and public and private parties.  Several responded that they were interested.  From these, the County Administrator’s Office nominates Steve Chappell, Executive Director of the Suisun Resource Conservation District, Robert Eddings, Biologist with the California Waterfowl Association (CWA) and Chris Rose, Executive Director of the Solano Resource Conservation District, for the Grants Review Committee.  Suisun RCD has been an applicant both successfully and unsuccessfully in the past, for marsh restoration and re-vegetation projects.  CWA has received several grants, working in concert with the Department of Fish and Game and private landowners in the Suisun Marsh.  Solano RCD has been a past grant applicant, both successfully and unsuccessfully for projects in environmental education and habitat restoration projects, in partnership with local growers and farmers throughout the County.

Staff also noted that Jerry Emmanuelson of the Suisun Marsh Natural History Association (SMNHA) had expressed interest in being on the Review Committee.  SMNHA has been a previous grant recipient for its wildlife rescue and environmental education programs.
Staff suggested several questions that could be used to solicit comments about the grants processes from previous applicants and the general public.  The questions could be sent out by letter and email, as well as a public notice that could be posted in local newspapers to solicit comments.  The questions include:

Provide your comments (positive and negative) on:  

· The eligibility requirements for the funds established in the January 2008 Guidelines.

· The method by which Kinder Morgan funds have been distributed for use.

· The SMSF and FWPF Procedural Guides.

· The application you prepared and required items you submitted. 

· How the applications were evaluated and scored.

· Aspects of the January 2008 Guidelines or grant processes that should be changed to ensure that the funds are used in a fair and equitable manner, consistent with the Kinder Morgan Settlement Agreement.

Alvarez said he thinks a review process is a great way to go, but he would caution the Commission and Staff about sending out these questions, and that the Grants Review Committee should decide what the questions should be.  One of the individuals who would be on the Committee was not happy with the outcome of the previous grant process and made accusations of the process being unfair to them.  The accusation was made publicly to this Commission and then he made the same appeal to the Board, and went public.  The questions should come from the Review Committee, and there should be some ground rules for the committee.  Once the Review Committee develops its recommendations using the democratic process, the majority should rule.  Once the Review Committee makes recommendations to the Commission, it should be done.  The Review Committee should be one voice.  The Commission will deliberate all the information and that will go to the Board.  If not, then if some individuals on the committee are still not satisfied or happy with the recommendations that go to the Board, we could be back at square one.
Riddle stated that Steve Chappell was part of the original process to develop the present grant application and procedural guide and it went through to completion, but when his applications were denied, he did not like the outcome and went to the Board.
Riddle volunteered to be on the Review Committee and Hermsmeyer was thinking about being on the Committee also.  Hermsmeyer stated his understanding that the Grants Review Committee, as an ad hoc committee, will bring recommendations back to the Commission and the Commission can support, revise or deny them.  Then the Commission will make a recommendation to the Board, the Board will adopt the procedural guide, and the decision will belong to the Board.  
Alvarez suggested that the Grants Review Committee should include the 3 names given by the CAO’s office and add Jerry Emmanuelson of the Suisun Marsh NHA.
Chair Hermsmeyer then appointed Steve Chappell, Robert Eddings, Chris Rose, Jerry Emmanuelson and Terry Riddle to serve on the Grants Review Committee.  The Chair reserved the right, based on availability, to add another Commissioner to the Committee at the next Park and Recreation meeting, on November 12.

The commission discussed what questions should be distributed to solicit comments, and how to distribute it to the applicants and the public.  Chair Hermsmeyer directed that the Review Committee should have the task of finalizing the questions and how to distribute them, before they are sent out.  Chair Hermsmeyer asked Staff to draft up some questions for the Grants Review Committee to review when they first meet.

6. Public Comments
There were no public comments.

7. Confirm next regular meeting of November 12, 2009 at 5:30 pm, and adjourn at 6:30 p.m.[image: image1.png]
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